
CITY OF ALEXANDRIA  

TRAFFIC AND PARKING BOARD PUBLIC HEARING  

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 2022 7:00 P.M. 

IN-PERSON AND VIRTUAL  
 

 

The September 26, 2022 meeting of the Traffic and Parking Board is being held in person in the 

City Council Chambers at 301 King Street, Alexandria, VA and electronically. All the members 

of the Board and staff are participating either in-person or from remote locations through a Zoom 

meeting. The meeting can be accessed by the public via Zoom through:  

Register in advance for this webinar: 

https://zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_3662LwBHQl6a_svABsMf4g 

 

Or an H.323/SIP room system: 

    H.323: 162.255.37.11 (US West) or 162.255.36.11 (US East) 

    Meeting ID: 926 2023 7931 

    Passcode: 829729 

    SIP: 92620237931@zoomcrc.com 

    Passcode: 829729 

 

After registering, you will receive a confirmation email containing information about joining the 

webinar. 

 

Public comment will be received at the meeting. The public may submit comments in 

advance to Katye North at Katye.North@alexandriava.gov no later than 24 hours before the 

meeting or make public comments through the conference call or in person on the day of the 

hearing. 

 

For reasonable disability accommodation, contact Jackie Cato at 

jackie.cato@alexandriava.gov or 703.746.3810, Virginia Relay 711. 

  

https://zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_3662LwBHQl6a_svABsMf4g
mailto:Katye.North@alexandriava.gov


CITY OF ALEXANDRIA  

TRAFFIC AND PARKING BOARD PUBLIC HEARING  

MONDAY,  SEPTEMBER 26, 2022 7 P.M. 

IN-PERSON AND VIRTUAL  

 

D O C K E T 

 

1. Announcement of deferrals and withdrawals.  
 

2. Approval of the July 25, 2022 Traffic and Parking Board meeting minutes. 

 

3. Approval of the 2021-2022 Annual Report of the Traffic and Parking Board.  

 

4. WRITTEN STAFF UPDATES  & PUBLIC HEARING FOLLOW -UP 

¶ Unit Block Extension 

¶ Parklet Update 

¶ Polk Avenue Sidewalk Appeal 

¶ Duke Street Traffic Mitigation  

 

5. PUBLIC DISCUSSION PERIOD 

[This period is restricted to items not listed on the docket] 

 

CONSENT ITEMS 

 

6. Curbside Pick-up and Loading Zone ï 2000 block of Mount Vernon Avenue 

 

7. Residential Permit Parking Signage ï 2000 block of Scroggins Road 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS  

 
8. Stop Sign ï Janneyôs Lane and East/West Taylor Run 

 

9. City Code Amendment - Automated Speed Enforcement  
 

10. Speed Limit Reduction ï North Beauregard Street, Braddock Road, North Howard Street, 

and Seminary Road 

 
11. Residential Pay by Phone Request ï 400 block of S. Lee Street, 400 & 600 blocks of S. 

Union Streets, 100 block of Gibbon, and 100 & 600 blocks of Pommander Walk Street 
 

12. Parklets: More than 3 parklets on a block ï 1100 Block of King Street  
 

13. Parklets - 1700 Fern Street (Ramparts Tavern)  

 



INFORMATION ITEMS  

 

14. STAFF UPDATES 

¶ Duke Street Transitway 

¶ Stop Sign Process 

¶ Legislative Updates 

¶ FY 2023 Budget Priorities 

 

15. COMMISSIONER UPDATES 

  



CITY OF ALEXANDRIA   

TRAFFIC AND PARKING BOARD PUBLIC HEARING   

MONDAY, JULY 25, 2022, 7 P.M.  

VIRTUAL MEETING   
  

M I N U T E S   

  

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  

¶ Chair James Lewis 

¶ Vice Chair Ann Tucker 

¶ Lavonda Bonnard 

¶ Annie Ebbers 

¶ Casey Kane 

¶ Ashley Mihalik 

¶ Jason Osborne 

  

BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT: None  

  

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT:  

¶ Hillary Orr, Deputy Director, T&ES 

¶ Alex Block, Principal Planner, T&ES 

¶ Katye North, Division Chief, T&ES 

¶ Max Devilliers, Urban Planner II, T&ES 

¶ Lalit Sharma, Deputy Director, T&ES 

¶ Christopher Ziemann, Division Chief, T&ES 

¶ Alexandria Carroll, Principal Planner, T&ES 

¶ Martin Barna, DASH, Director of Planning and Marketing 

¶ Erika Gulick, ACPS, Director of Capital Programs, Planning & Design 

  

1. Announcement of deferrals and withdrawals: Duke Street Update will be discussed at the 

end of the meeting during staff updates 

  

2. Approval of the June 27, 2022, Traffic and Parking Board meeting minutes:  

  

BOARD ACTION: Ms. Tucker moved approval of the minutes. Mr. Kane seconded the 

motion, and the minutes were adopted unanimously. 

  
3. WRITTEN STAFF UPDATES: The Board received written staff updates on the Metro 

Shutdown, Automated Speed Enforcement, and Complete Streets Five Year Plan.  Ms. 

Mihalik asked about the purpose of removing the spaces on West and King Streets and 

Mr. Block explained they were needed for bus turning movements.  Mr. Lewis asked 

whether the temporary changes made to the King Street Metro lot, including relocating 

the taxi stand area, had been reverted back to the previous configuration.   

  



4. PUBLIC DISCUSSION PERIOD:   

  

Erin Rooks spoke about issues with the current curb cut process and concerns with the 

lack of engagement during the process. Ms. Ebbers asked about the current process and 

Mr. Sharma provided an overview.  

 

Ryan Rooks spoke about concerns with the recent curb cut approval that occurred and 

issues with the process.  Mr. Lewis asked if there was a different process for reviewing 

curb cuts near public buildings, such as libraries and Ms. Orr noted that it is the same 

process.  Ms. Tucker asked why this would not come to the Board since parking would be 

removed and Mr. Block explained that the Board does not review parking removal for 

processes that may be outlined in other parts of the Code, such as curb cuts.  Mr. Osborne 

asked if there was already a curb cut to this lot, and Mr. Sharma noted that this is a 

subdivision that required a new access point. Mr. Kane asked if a driveway is required 

and Ms. North noted that the Zoning Ordinance requires 2 off-street parking spaces that 

would be have access from a driveway or alley.   

 

Charlotte Spinner was interested in the Duke Street Traffic Mitigation proposal and had 

sent in comments.  She is opposed to cutting off West Taylor Run and opening up East 

Taylor Run to Duke Street.  The changes made in Phase 1 seem to be working well and 

have encouraged people to stay on the main streets.   

 

Mark Pedley lives on N. Early Street near the new Alexandria City High School and new 

affordable housing development and is concerned about parking that may occur in his 

neighborhood as a result.  Mr. Kane asked for an update on how staff is addressing this 

concern.  Mr. Block noted staff is still reviewing whether this neighborhood would be 

eligible for the staff-initiated process.  Mr. Lewis requested that when a decision was 

made to include it in the written updates.  

 

CONSENT ITEMS 

 

Mr. Kane made a motion to remove Items 5 and 6 from the Consent agenda.  Ms. Ebbers 

seconded the motion.  The motion was unanimously approved.     

 

There were no remaining items for the consent agenda.  
 

PUBLIC H EARING ITEMS   

  

5. ISSUE: Consideration of a request for a new Traffic Flow and Safety Procedure Plan at 

Charles Barrett Elementary School 

 

DISCUSSION:Ms. Gulick presented to the Board. Ms. Tucker asked how the No Turn 

signage was in place over the last school year without any approval from the Board.  Mr. 

Block explained that the staff had been actively managing the site and this proposal 

would formally add the signage to implement this.   

  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:  



 

Peggy Clancy, member of the Board of Directors of Park Fairfax, requested the City and 

school look for additional parking spaces for staff since many staff park on street since 

there is not enough space at the school.   

  

BOARD ACTION:  Mr. Kane moved to approve the changes; Ms. Tucker seconded, and 

the motion was approved unanimously.   

  
6. ISSUE: Installation of Residential Permit Parking District 13 Signage in Potomac Yard 

  
DISCUSSION: Mr. Devilliers presented the item.    

  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:  

 

Asha Mede asked for clarification whether the residents on Richmond Highway would be 

eligible for permits since they were not included in the petitions for restrictions and 

whether residents of the apartment buildings would also be eligible for permits.  Mr. 

Devilliers explained that Richmond Highway residents would be eligible for permits 

since they are part of the new district but the apartment buildings are not within the 

district boundary and resident would not eligible for permits unless the boundary was 

expanded.   

  

BOARD ACTION:  Ms. Ebbers moved to recommend the Director of T&ES install 

signage. Mr. Osborne seconded the motion; it carried unanimously.  

  

7. ISSUE:  Consideration of removal of five (5) parking spaces along North Pitt Street and 

Pendleton Street to accommodate DASH Line 34 realignment.  

  
DISCUSSION: Mr. Barna presented the item.  Ms. Tucker asked if any parking would 

be returned on N. Fairfax resulting from moving the line to N. Pitt St; Mr. Barna noted 

that Fairfax Street would still have other bus routes that required stops.  Ms. Tucker 

asked about using cleaner fuel buses in more residential areas; Mr. Barna explained the 

fleet make-up and noted that DASH just retired the last older diesel bus so there was not 

as high of a need to designate specific buses to specific routes.  Mr. Kane noted that 

removing parking does not necessarily mean the area would be clear of vehicles and 

asked if this would be a location for scooter corrals.  Mr. Barna noted that they would not 

recommend scooter corrals at these locations and would prefer to work with T&ES on 

striping to deter parking.   
  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:    

 

David Kaplan, chair of the DASH Board, spoke in support of the proposal and noted they 

were excited for the opportunity to provide transit service for this dense neighborhood.   

 

Ellen Mosher, resident of St. Asaph Street, noted concern for the removal of parking 

spaces on Pendleton Street and suggested the route be relocated one block north to use 

Wythe Street.  Mr. Lewis asked staff to clarify what the Board can take action on.  Ms. 



Orr noted that the DASH Board has already approved the route change, so the Board is 

being asked to remove parking at bus stops along that route. Mr. Osborne asked why 

parking removal for bus routes was not incorporated into the process for establishing the 

bus route.  Ms. Orr and Mr. Block explained what the Board was authorized to approve 

and what fell under the purview of the DASH Board.  

 

Stephen Milone, spoke in support of Ms. Mosherôs comments to reroute the line along 

Wythe Street noting it would serve several new higher density buildings.   
  

BOARD ACTION:  Mr. Osborne made a motion, seconded by Ms. Bonnard to approve 

the removal of five parking spaces; the motion was unanimously approved.  

   

8. ISSUE:  Installation of Residential Permit Parking District 14 Signage in Potomac 

Greens 

  
DISCUSSION: Mr. Devilliers presented the item.  Mr. Osborne asked about staff 

rationale for not having later hours for the parking restrictions.  Ms. North noted that the 

parking restrictions are intended to address the times when there is a demand for parking, 

which in this case would likely be workday hours between 8AM-5PM.  She also noted 

that adding hours of restriction when there is not a need put additional demand on already 

strained parking enforcement resources and the proposed hours are consistent with other 

neighborhoods near Metro Stations.    

  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:    

 

George Tromba, Potomac Green resident, expressed his thanks to the staff for the RPP 

process, but noted that with the park at the north end there may need to be parking 

restrictions on Sundays and later in the evening.   

 

Bruce Thompson, Potomac Greens resident, noted that the residents voted for parking 

restrictions until 11PM and ending at 5PM would not be effective.  He also noted that the 

administrative process proposed by staff was too arbitrary and needed more clarity for the 

standard they would need to meet. 

 

Paul Kiamos, Potomac Greens resident, supports later hours for restrictions and believes 

the later hours would deter parking.   

 

Haven Campbell, Potomac Greens resident, supports later hours for restrictions to 

maintain integrity of the neighborhood.  Ms. Ebbers asked if the homes have garages and 

she responded that they do.   

 

Nathan Doane, Potomac Greens resident, supports the creation of the district but supports 

later hours for the restrictions.   

 

Jim Welton, Potomac Greens resident, supports the later hours for the parking restrictions 

and feels that as a residential area there is no reason to have people who do not live in the 



neighborhood park in the neighborhood.  Ms. Mihalik asked for clarification as to why 

the residents feel the later hours are more of a deterrent.   

 

Kathleen Kiamos, Potomac Greens resident, noted that many non-residents of the 

neighborhood will park in the evening for events or airport parking.   

 

BOARD ACTION:  Mr. Osborne made a motion to recommend adding parking 

restrictions from 8AM-11PM, Monday through Saturday.  No one seconded the motion, 

and the motion failed.  

 

Mr. Kane made a motion, seconded by Ms. Bonnard to approve adding parking 

restrictions from 8AM-5PM, Monday through Saturday and allow the staff to 

administratively approve extending the restrictions to 11PM.  Ms. Tucker offered a 

friendly amendment to require an update about the restrictions within 4 months of the 

Metro Station opening.  The motion passed with a vote of 6-1, with Mr. Lewis voting 

against the motion.    

   

9. ISSUE:  Consideration of Parking Removal on Polk Avenue for a Sidewalk 

  
DISCUSSION: Ms. Carroll presented the item.   Mr. Kane asked about the number of 

parking spaces that would have been removed with the original proposal and Ms. Carroll 

noted that both options would have removed the same amount of parking.  Ms. Mihalik 

asked about the parking that would be removed and the restrictions for those spaces. Mr. 

Block clarified that these restrictions are part of the District 12 parking district which 

prohibits non-resident parking.  Mr. Osborne asked if there would still be enough room 

for parking with the sidewalk.  Ms. Carroll explained the cross section and noted there 

would not be enough room for two-way traffic and two parking lanes.  Ms. Tucker asked 

about the proposed compromise and whether the preference was for preserving the park 

or preserving the parking.  Ms. Carroll noted that the feedback received had been strongly 

in favor of protecting the park.  Mr. Lewis asked whether keeping parking would make 

the street safer, but Ms. Carroll noted the width of the street would not make it safe to 

keep it if the sidewalk was added.  Mr. Lewis asked about removing parking on the south 

side of the street instead of the north side, but Ms. Carroll indicated there was less 

support for removal on the south side.  

  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:    

 

Carol James spoke against the loss of parking in the neighborhood.   

 

Kathleen Burns spoke against the loss of parking in the neighborhood, noting that the 

benefit of a sidewalk for a few users was not worth the cost of construction and loss of 

parking.   

 

Shirley Downs spoke against the loss of parking and noted she was very involved in the 

creation of the parking district and has been involved with parking issues in the 

neighborhood for many years.   

 



Jeremy Hogg, resident across the street from the proposed sidewalk, noted he originally 

raised the need for the sidewalk but does not support the loss of parking.  He proposed 

keeping some of the spaces and installing a slightly higher retaining wall.   

 

Gill Abernathy expressed thanks to the staff for the work on this, but still does not 

support the proposal because most of the walkers are not on this street, water issues, and 

parking issues.  Mr. Osborne asked if staff had looked at water runoff from the plan; Ms. 

Carroll noted staff had looked at the design and determined it would not increase 

impervious area significantly.  Mr. Kane suggested installing a pervious sidewalk, but 

Ms. Carroll noted staff determined there was not a measurable different in runoff.   

 

Andrea Deitz confirmed the school bus route and express support for the proposal.  He is 

open to an alternative that would limit the parking loss, but the sidewalk is definitely 

needed.   
  

BOARD ACTION:  Ms. Ebbers made a motion, seconded by Ms. Mihalik to remove 

nine parking spaces.  The motion passed unanimously.  

   

10. ISSUE:  Consideration of a request to remove five (5) loading zones to allow eight (8) 

parklets to seek permits for commercial parklets at those locations 

  
DISCUSSION: Mr. Devilliers presented the item.   

  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:    

 

Charlotte Hall, managing director of Old Town Business Association, spoke in support of 

removal of the loading zones for the use by parklets.   
  

BOARD ACTION:  Ms. Tucker made a motion, seconded by Mr. Osborne to remove the 

loading zones.  The motion passed unanimously.  

   

11. ISSUE:  Consideration of a request to remove an óActive Loading and Curbside Pickup 

Zoneô from the 800 block of S. Washington Street 

  
DISCUSSION: Mr. Devilliers presented the item.    

  

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:    

 

Morgan Babcock asked if there was still an opportunity to make any of the temporary 

loading zones permanent.  Mr. Block noted he would follow up with Ms. Babcock about 

the process for adding new zones.  Ms. Babcock encouraged staff to use the business 

association points of contacts to help get the word out about business issues.   

  

BOARD ACTION:  Mr. Kane made a motion, seconded by Ms. Ebbers to remove the 

loading and curbside pickup zones at 800 S. Washington Street.  

   

INFORMATION ITEMS   



  

12. STAFF UPDATES:  
 

Parking Pricing Proposals: Mr. Block provided an overview of the pricing proposal.  

Mr. Lewis asked if staff was concerned about the $5 max evening parking being 

significantly lower than adjacent garages, such as the Alexandrian, which charge much 

higher rates.  Mr. Block noted our goals are to encourage people to use the garage.  Mr. 

Kane asked about how people will know about the more expensive blocks and 

encouraged staff to promote to all residents in the City and explain why staff is making 

the change.  

 

Duke Street Traffic Mitigation: Ms. Orr provided an overview of the pilot program and 

noted she would continue to keep the Board up to date about this project.     

 

13. COMMISSIONER UPDATES:  

 

No updates.   

 

ADJOURNMENT  

 

Mr. Kane moved to adjourn the meeting; Ms. Tucker seconded. The motion was adopted 

unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 10:50 PM.  

  



Draft Annual Report 

 

 
 

Traffic and Parking Board  

Annual Report 

July 2021 ï June 2022 
 

The mission of the Traffic and Parking Board is to consider matters concerning substantial 

changes to traffic and on-street parking regulations, and taxicabs prior to action by the Director 

of TES, the City Manager or City Council.  When reviewing these matters, the Board shall 

prioritize safety of all users when making recommendations. Despite the COVID-19 pandemic, 

the Traffic and Parking Board was able to continue their duties and held virtual public meetings 

pursuant to Virginia Code Section 2.2-3708.2(A)(3), the Continuity of Government ordinance 

adopted by City Council on June 20, 2020 or Section 4-0.01(g) in HB29 and HB30, enacted by 

the 2020 Virginia General Assembly (Virginia Acts of Assembly Ch. 1283 and 1289). Within 

these guidelines, the Traffic and Parking Board membership completed the following activities 

during its 2021/22 year. 

 

Membership: During the year, membership included the following individuals:  

 

¶ Lavonda Bonnard 

¶ Annie Ebbers 

¶ Casey Kane 

¶ James Lewis 

¶ Ashley Mihalik* 

¶ Jason Osborne 

¶ William Schuyler 

¶ Ann Tucker 

 

*Ms. Mihalik was appointed to the Board in June 2022 to replace Mr. Schuyler, who left the 

Board after completing ten years of service in April 2022.  

 

Leadership: William Schuyler served as Chair and James Lewis served as Vice-Chair until Mr. 

Schuyler left the Board. Mr. Lewis was elected Chair and Ann Tucker as Vice Chair at the April 

2022 meeting.  

 

City Liaison : Alex Block, Principal Planner with the Mobility Services Division of the 

Department of Transportation & Environmental Services took over as Staff Liaison in September 

of 2021. Bob Garbacz, Division Chief of Traffic Engineering with the Department of 



Transportation & Environmental Services acted as the staff liaison to the Traffic and Parking 

Board previously.  

 

Meetings: The Board met nine times in the 2021-22 year. The six meetings from July 2021 to 

March 2022 were held virtually via Zoom, and the three meetings from April 2022 to June 2022 

were conducted in-person in the Council Chambers at City Hall, with a Zoom option for public 

participation. 

 

Member Activities:  The following Board members participated on these groups:  

¶ Transportation Commission: Casey Kane 

 

Program and/or Legislative Accomplishments: In total, the Board heard 38 public hearing 

items this past year.  The more significant issues the Board approved and rendered 

recommendations on are as follows: 

¶ Recommended the creation of RPP District 13 in Potomac Yard and RPP District 14 in 

Potomac Greens 

¶ Recommended permanently closing the 100 block of King Street to car traffic to create a 

pedestrian zone 

¶ Recommended a seasonal pilot program to close the unit block of King Street to vehicular 

traffic 

¶ Recommended the adoption of a permanent program for on-street dining in parking spaces 

via commercial and public use parklets, and approved the Cityôs first set of parklet 

requirements 

¶ Endorsed the Curb Space and Parking chapter of the Alexandria Mobility Plan 

¶ Reduced the speed limit on Seminary Road from 35 to 25 miles per hour 

¶ Recommended a City-wide ordinance to enable speed limits of less than 25 miles per hour 

¶ Recommended expansion of the Residential pay-by-phone program 

¶ Recommended using price incentives for parking garages to encourage their use 

 

Goals for July 2021 ï June 2022:   

¶ Engage on Vision Zero implementation by providing feedback on related proposals and 

support staff in implementation. 

¶ Work toward better aligning efforts with the Planning Commission, Transportation 

Commission and other City Boards and Commissions, including coordination directly with 

those Boards 

¶ Consider equity in the Boardôs decision-making and ensure the Board is using a consistent 

approach in recommending changes to City streets. 

¶ Continue to receive regular briefs on the overall transportation goals of the City to enable the 

Board to contextualize the Boardôs work and provide better guidance to the Director. 

¶ Provide feedback to the Council and staff on broader traffic and parking issues, including 

dockless mobility, Alexandria Mobility Plan, and Duke Street In Motion.  

 

Attachments:  None 

  



City of Alexandria, Virginia  
________________ 

 

Traffic and Parking Board  
 

 

DATE:   September 26, 2022  

 

DOCKET ITEM:  4 

 

ISSUE:  Written Staff Updates & Public Hearing Follow-up 

 

 
  

A. Unit Block Extension 

 

In April  2022, the Traffic and Parking Board recommended approval for a temporary 

pedestrianization of the unit block of King Street and the northern portion of the Strand through 

November 20, 2022 and the Planning Commission and City Council approved of this change in 

use in May. The intent was to pilot this over the summer, with the pedestrianization lasting from 

Memorial Day weekend through Labor Day. Because of the success of this pilot, the 

pedestrianization has been extended until November while staff works with businesses and other 

stakeholders to determine a longer term recommendation. Any recommendations will come 

before the Traffic and Parking Board at a later date.  

 

B. Parklet Update 

The temporary approvals for the in-street dining and retail approved during the pandemic will 

expire on September 30 and the Cityôs commercial parklet program begins October 1. Starting 

October 1, all commercial parklets must adhere to the Cityôs Parklet Requirements and Outdoor 

Dining Design Guidelines. City staff have been in direct contact with the owners and/or general 

managers of these businesses on a regular basis to help them through the permit application 

process and to clarify any questions or concerns. Permit applications were due in APEX by 

September 13, 2022, to obtain a parklet permit by October 1. All non-permitted parklets will be 

required to be removed by close of business on September 30. 

Thirty businesses have applied for the parklet permit across the City, with the majority of those 

being around King Street between the river and the Metrorail station. The businesses applying 

for parklet permits are listed below.  Other businesses have expressed interest in applying for 

permits later this fall or in the spring and understand they must remove their temporary outdoor 

dining or retail setup by October 1.   

¶ 100 block of King 

o Mia's 

o O'Connell's 

o The Fish Market 



o Bugsy's 

o Landini Bros 

o Urbano 

o The Wharf 

o Il Porto 

o Emmy Squared 

o Lucky Knot 

¶ 6 King  

o Mai Thai 

¶ 214 King 

o The Warehouse 

¶ 119 S. Royal 

o Fontaine Bistro 

¶ 118 S. Royal 

o Brut Wine Bar 

¶ 407 Cameron 

o Caphe Banh Mi 

¶ 713 King 

o Murphyôs Grand Irish Pub 

¶ 715 King 

o The Light Horse 

¶ 719 King 

o Pita House 

¶ 103 N. Alfred 

o The Peopleôs Drug 

¶ 911 King 

o The Majestic 

¶ 1106 King 

o Augieôs Mussel Bar 

¶ 1116 King 

o Los Cuates 

¶ 1118 King 

o Vasoôs Mediterranean Bistro 

¶ 1120 King 

o Vermilion 

¶ 540 John Carlyle 

o Sweet Fire Donnaôs 

¶ 510 John Carlyle (parklet located at 1853 Emerson Avenue) 

o Tequila & Taco 

¶ 727 N. Henry (parklet located at 1016 Madison Street) 

o Grateful Kitchen 

¶ 1008 Madison 

o Chop Shop Taco 

¶ 608 Montgomery 

o TJ Stoneôs Grill 



¶ 1700 Fern 

o Ramparts Tavern 

 

C. Polk Avenue Sidewalk Appeal 
 

On July 25, the Traffic & Parking Board made a unanimous recommendation to remove nine 

parking spaces on the north side of Polk Avenue between North Pelham Street and Palmer Place 

to allow for the installation of a sidewalk near Polk Elementary School. Subsequent to the Traffic 

& Parking Board meeting, a group of residents filed a petition to appeal the Traffic & Parking 

Board recommendation to City Council. At the September 17 City Council Public Hearing, 

Council voted unanimously to uphold the Traffic & Parking Board recommendation and deny 

the appeal.  

 

D. Duke Street Traffic Mitigation Pilot  

 

On September 12, the City altered traffic patterns to restrict direct access from West Taylor Run 

Parkway onto the eastbound ramp from Duke Street to Telegraph Road.  The goals of this pilot 

are to reduce cut-through traffic on neighborhood streets, improve congestion along Duke Street, 

and monitor travel patterns to inform the larger Duke Street at West Taylor Run intersection 

project.   Staff is monitoring the changes and will make adjustments as needed.   The project will 

come before the Board in October for a public hearing to determine if the pilot should extend for 

the full six-month period or end after 90 days.   
 

  



City of Alexandria, Virginia   
________________  

  

Traffic and Parking Board   
  

  

DATE:    September 26, 2022  

  

DOCKET ITEM:   6 

  

ISSUE:   Curbside Pick-up and Loading Zone ï 2000 block of Mount Vernon 

Avenue 

 

  

REQUESTED BY:   Petros Ghebre-Egziabher, Owner of Dolce and Bean  

  

LOCATION :  2000 block of Mount Vernon Avenue 

  

STAFF RECOMMENDATION : That the Board recommend the Director of T&ES install 

óActive Loading and Curbside Pickup Onlyô signage for the two parking spaces between E. 

Howell Street and a curb cut, near 2003 Mount Vernon Avenue. 

 

BACKGROUND : In order to support businesses during the COVID-19 pandemic, the City 

created a temporary program for curbside loading and pick-up/drop-off zones. Staff implemented 

the temporary zones upon request from businesses, particularly ones transitioning to take-out 

from serving customers in-person during the Cityôs stay-at-home order. Staff implemented these 

zones under the Cityôs emergency authority granted by the City Council, which expired on June 

30, 2022. Based on positive feedback about the zones from the Board and from businesses, staff 

has developed signage for permanent curbside pickup and loading zones (Attachment 1). At the 

June 27, 2022 Board meeting, the Board considered and approved 15 locations for permanent 

zones that had participated in the temporary program and wanted to maintain the pickup and 

loading zone. A map depicting the location of each existing is included as Attachment 2. During 

this review, staff noted that new loading zones could be considered through the standard review 

process and public hearing before the Traffic and Parking Board.   

The owner of a business on Mount Vernon Avenue in Del Ray has submitted a request for a new 

zone to support his restaurant and others on the block.  The On-street Parking Modification 

Request form is included as Attachment 3, which includes signatures of support from others on 

the block. This block is primarily commercial with other retail and restaurants on the block that 

will benefit from a curbside pickup zone. The requested zone is on the northbound side of Mount 

Vernon Avenue between E. Howell Street and a curb cut just north of Dolce and Bean. These 

two parking spaces are currently restricted to 2-hour parking, 9AM-5PM, Monday-Saturday. See 

Attachment 4 for more details about the location.  Other nearby zones are located on E. Howell 

Avenue near Del Ray Café and further north on Mount Vernon Avenue on the 2300, 2400, and 

2600 blocks.       



DISCUSSION: The proposed signage for these zones aims to clearly identify areas that can be 

used by food delivery vehicles, taxis, ride hail drivers, valet, and carry-out pickup, as well as 

general freight loading and unloading.  Strategically reallocating valuable curbside space to 

accommodate the significant increase in pickup and drop-off activity can help to reduce double-

parking, prevent the obstruction of fire hydrants, and mitigate the prevalence of blocked 

crosswalks.  When reviewing requests for these zones, staff considers the commercial nature of 

the block and the availability of other loading areas that could serve nearby businesses.  In this 

case, the block has many different commercial businesses that could benefit from a dedicated 

zone near.  By designating two spaces near the intersection as a curbside pick-up zone, many of 

the businesses and their patrons will have visible access to the space.   

 

Providing a variety of ways to access businesses also supports the Curb Space Prioritization 

Framework (see below) and helps to designate areas along the curb that address the needs of the 

adjacent land uses.  Mount Vernon Avenue would be considered a Main Street in the Alexandria 

Mobility Plan.  Per the Framework, Access for People and Access for Goods are the highest 

priority for Main Streets.  A dedicated space for people and goods to be picked up and dropped 

off is consistent with the priorities for using the curb.   

 

 

OUTREACH : In addition to the outreach the business conducted prior to submitting the request, 

Staff notified the Del Ray Business Association and the Del Ray Citizens Association of the 

request.  At the time of publishing this docket, City Staff had not received any concerns or 

questions about this request. 

 

  

  



ATTACHMENT 1 : 

The standard Active Loading and Curbside Pickup Only sign 

 
 

  



ATTACHMENT 2 : 

Map of existing locations (orange pins) and proposed location (green pin) 

 
 

  



 

 

ATTACHMENT 3: 

On-street Parking Modification Request Form 

 



 

 

  



ATTACHMENT 4:   

Location 

 

 
 

 
 

  



City of Alexandria, Virginia   
________________  

  

Traffic and Parking Board   
  

  

DATE:    September 26, 2022  

  

DOCKET ITEM:   7 

  

ISSUE:    Residential Permit Parking Signage ï 2000 block of Scroggins Road 

 

 

REQUESTED BY:  Residents of the 2000 block of Scroggins Road 

 

LOCATION : Scroggins Road between Lynn Court and Quincy Street (Residential 

Permit Parking District 10) 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION :  That the Board recommend the Director of T&ES install 

signs on Scroggins Road between Lynn Court and Quincy Street with 2-hour parking restrictions 

from 8 AM to 5 PM, Monday through Friday, Residential Permit Parking (RPP) District 10 

permitholders exempt. 

 

BACKGROUND :  The residents of the 2000 block of Scroggins Road have submitted a petition 

requesting District 10 residential permit parking signage be added on their block (Attachment 1).  

This block falls within the existing District 10 which encompasses the neighborhoods north and 

south of the Alexandria City High School.  Although this is a large district, not all of the blocks 

have posted restrictions, including this block.  See Attachment 2 for location details.   

 

The 2000 block of Scroggins Road is comprised of single-family homes, with parking on the 

west side of the street.  Most of the homes on the west side of the block do not have off-street 

parking and rely on street parking for their vehicles.  The homes on the east side of the street do 

have off-street parking. Most of the streets north of this block have enacted District 10 parking 

restrictions (Attachment 3).  The north end of this block is less than a quarter mile from the 

school.   

 

DISCUSSION:  The residents of this block approached City staff about solutions for mitigating 

parking demand from students during daytime hours on Scroggins Road between Lynn Court 

and Quincy Street. They noted that having several parked cars on both sides of the block make 

the narrow street even narrower which makes it difficult for buses and emergency vehicles to 

navigate.  

 

Since this block is within an existing parking district, in order to add restrictions, City Code 

Section 5-8-75 requires residents to submit a petition signed by an occupant of more than 50% of 

the residential properties on the block.  City staff verified that the submitted petition and 



signatures meet the requirements in Code for installing parking restrictions signage on this block.  

There is no survey requirement for adding signage to a block within an existing district.  Please 

note that the residents used the petition form for creating a new district.  However, as this is in an 

existing district, staff is accepting the signatures of the petition as they reference the requested 

timeframe of 8AM-5PM, Monday-Friday.   

 

OUTREACH :  In addition to the outreach done as part of the petition process by the residents, 

the City notified the North Ridge Citizens Association of the request.  Staff also notified 

Alexandria City Public Schools to make them aware of this request.  As of the publishing of the 

docket, no concerns or questions have been received.  Staff also asked the resident who 

submitted the petition to notify the neighbors on the blocks to the south so they would be aware 

of this request.  Residents of those blocks may choose to submit a petition for similar restrictions 

at a later date.   

 

 

 

  



Attachment 1: 

Petition 

 



 
 

  



Attachment 2: 

Blockôs Location within RPPD 10 

 
 

 

 

 

 

  



Attachment 3: 

Existing RPP Restrictions Nearby

 
  


